STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 11 OCTOBER 2016
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PLANNING TRAINING/GUIDANCE (TIM BURTON, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR PLANNING & ENVIRONMENT) 
Tim Burton was invited to the meeting to discuss the planning process and explain how best the Parish Council can engage with the West Somerset Council (WSC) planning department and the public.  Tim Burton gave an informative presentation about the role of WSC planning committee and how they work with Parish Councils.  He outlined the expectations and role of the Parish Council when receiving a planning application, and explained how the Parish Council can give a local perspective the WSC may have no knowledge of.  He explained that site visits are useful information gathering exercises and offers Councillors and applicants the opportunity to identify any issues.  Not all applications are straightforward and other material considerations may include the impact on neighbouring properties, highway safety and both negative and positive economic impacts.  He emphasised that every decision is made in the public interests.  
PUBLIC FORUM:







No items were raised.
PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Chris Ford, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Keith Turpin, Gillian Orchard (Clerk), County Cllr Hugh Davies, 1 member of the public. 
The Chairman welcomed Gillian Orchard to her first meeting as parish clerk. 
84/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Chris Morgan & Cllr Paul Tipney.
85/16
RESIGNATION OF CLLR BOXALL
The Chairman read a letter of resignation from Cllr Val Boxall.  He wished to express his thanks to Cllr Boxall for all her help, support and commitment to the Parish Council over the past 5 ½ years.  Action: Clerk
86/16
MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13.9.16:

The minutes for the meeting were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
87/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Sue Goss declared an interest in agenda item 14d (West Somerset Advice Bureau seeking donation).
88/16
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. Cllr Davies reported that there is ongoing support for Williton Hospital who is fighting the decision by the Somerset Clinical Commissioning group to close 6 beds for stroke victims.  This has a knock on effect on other neighbouring areas as we now share facilities. The clerk advised that a letter of support for the campaign against reducing bed numbers has been sent to Williton Hospital.  
2. Highways – a new contract has been awarded to Skanska.
3. The West Somerset Council Offices are now also being used as a hub for other local organisations. 
89/16
PCSO REPORT
1. PSCO Peter Bolton reported that the police are monitoring possible deer poaching activity, some minor neighbourhood issues and some suspicious activity in the vicinity of St Andrews Road garages.  
2. He would be happy if we decided to install CCTV cameras in the play area, as hard evidence will help identify culprits causing damage. However, it was AGREED to monitor the situation and revisit this option in the New Year.  He will provide crime statistics by email.  Action: Clerk
PSCO Bolton left the meeting at 1950
90/16
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

Cllr Goss
1. Cllr Goss advised that the West Somerset Local Plan will be adopted by the District Council soon.
2. Cllr Goss reported that the Stogursey Community Hub will start on 19.10.16 in the Church Rooms with 3 volunteers.  It will be a one stop advice shop.  There has been one trial session with another on 12.10.16.  West Somerset Advice Bureau will be based there providing assistance with housing, finance and debt issues.  It has been funded by Unite learn and has enough equipment in place to assist with CV writing and job searches.  

3. Hinkley C – another well attended drop in session was held at the Babbling Brook.  Noise levels, although within permitted levels are very loud. EDF complaints system was discussed – it is not working the way locals were previously advised it would.  Calls on a Sunday are diverted to a call centre in Sunderland.  Cllr Goss advised that EDF will look at the ways calls are handled in future.  
4. Increased traffic.  Cllr Goss has met with A Coupe to consider different ways to solve the problem.  If the parish council agree, he will assist with providing 2 new SIDs which may give a better chance of police presence.  It was AGREED to investigate a local SID scheme plus an under road traffic counter with the possibility of applying for CIM funding.  Action: Cllr Goss
5. No 14 Bus.  Four District Councillors (Cllr Morgan, Cllr Goss, Cllr Caswell and Cllr Pay) have written a letter to Cllr David Fothergill to voice their concerns.  

91/16
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 1
Paddons – The Chairman stated that there is still a lot of activity on site – he has spoken to Chris Horan (WSC Enforcement Officer) who will read through the planning details to see if everything is being done within the plans.  He is yet to get back to the Chairman.   Action: Ongoing 
Item 5
Earplug Scheme – CIM customer feedback forms were issued following the last council meeting.  Eleven forms have been completed and will be forwarded to Lisa Redston (CIM Fund Manager).  Action: Clerk.  
Item 7
BRPA Litter Bin Agreements – Ongoing, we have not received the new agreements.  Action: Ongoing 
Item 9
BRPA Metal cover for shelter – Cllr Searle will obtain a quotation for the metal cover once the cabinet for the water supply has been completed.   Action: Cllr Searle.
Item 11
Site visit Zine cottage – no feedback received from Cllr Morgan.  Cllr Jones reported that she was advised by a local resident that the stables had always been there and were being moved, and the block work is a replica of an old garage.  It was suggested that maybe the owners were unaware of the requirement for planning.  
Action: Ongoing.
Item 13
Collapsed pipe at Idson lane – Work has not started yet, the clerk will chase P.Owen.  Action: Clerk 
Item 14
Inspect allotments – Cllr Coles reported that the allotments are now a lot tidier.  Cllr Searle and Cllr Coles will walk round the allotments on Fri 14.10/16.  Action: Cllrs Searle & Coles
Item 16
Highways re lack of signage to Stogursey from Cannington – an email was received from A Coupe on 10.10.16, the contents of which were still not well received.  A further letter will be sent expressing dissatisfaction with the expectation we would need to pay for additional signage.  Action: Clerk  

This will continue to be pursued at the Transport Forum.  
Action: Cllr Turpin and County Cllr H Davies
Item 18
The Pound – Cllr Jones will continue to make progress, weather permitting.  Ongoing
Item 19
Water Supply to the Gravel – Cllr Searle is waiting for the cabinet to be made up. Once this is complete, and the taps have been purchased, Wessex Water will connect the supply.   Action: Ongoing.
Item 20
WSFG – the next meeting is on 19.10.16.   Cllr Elenor will chase progress on ‘hotspot’ outside Little Water Farm and also request Newham Farm to be included.  Action: Cllr Elenor.
Item 21
Environment Agency to PC meeting to discuss Stolford Flood Scheme  – Vanessa Dare has confirmed the EA will attend the meeting on 8 Nov 16.   Action complete:  
Item 22b
 Renewal of Burton and Shurton flower boxes – The boxes have been made and are in place.  A letter of thanks will be sent.   Action:  Clerk 
Item 24
PRoW Maps for J Chedgey – Cllr Jones only has maps of the whole area.
92/16
HINKLEY POINT POWER STATIONS:

Cllr Goss reported that there is constant noise and activity going on.  Following Nigel Cann’s move to the Hinkley C offices in Bristol, the new Site Construction Director is Rob Jordan. 
93/16
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study Village Hall 
Cllr Ford stated that the feasibility study has come to an end.  It was agreed at their last meeting that Alan Robins and Cllr Ford would carry forward the football changing facility with the redevelopment of the hall currently on the back burner. They will obtain the necessary quotes from architects.  It was agreed that this was the best way ahead. Action:  Ongoing
2. Lengths-man Scheme
Cllr Searle has thanked Will Denning for his work as Lengths-man.  Cllr Jones has obtained signatures from parishioners on a petition to support the CIM application.  Invitations to tender have been sent to three contractors. Closing date 24.10.16.  Action: Ongoing
94/16
PLANNING:
1. 3/32/16/008 – Extension Bona Vista, Knighton Lane – REFUSED
2. 3/32/16/012 – Steel framed agricultural Building, Culver Street – PRIOR APPROVAL NOTIFICATION

3. 3/32/16/015 – Retention of tipped inert material at Hillside Farm to create a level yard for Commercial Business Use at Cookwood Fabrication Ltd – Cllr Searle, Cllr Ford and Cllr Morgan visited the site and made comments and recommendations.  The area needs to be tidied up. The application was supported by the parish council, and observations forwarded to planning.  
4. Review Top 5 (9) priorities for S106 Negotiations.  The top 5 (9) priorities were discussed.  
a. The development of the village hall is still the main priority
b. It has been difficult to find land for the Hamlet’s Environment enhancement.

c. Options for the Stolford church were discussed; it does not have any facilities (water or toilets).  Cllr Jones reported that the Church was 150 years old in September and a harvest supper was held in celebration.  27 people attended and £103 was raised by donations to the church.   

d. Provision of a new burial ground is ongoing.

e. Cllr Elenor expressed an interest in developing / extending the church rooms and the Pound. This was discussed two years ago and rejected by the then parish council. 
f. The additional funding of £22,000 (for recreational use following the affordable housing element delivery on site (Burgage Road)) was discussed, it was suggested that some could go towards the cover for the multi sports area.  Allocation of the funding will be discussed at the next meeting.  Action: Clerk
g. It was AGREED that the priorities remain as they are for the time being as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Jones.  
95/16
PROCEDURES:
1. Approve Amended Standing Orders.  The requirements for any changes/amendments to Standing Orders were discussed following the last meeting. Cllr Jones commented that if a fixed term is enforced then eventually we will run out of volunteers as not everyone will want to be Chairman.  Cllr Turpin stated that 3 years is long enough but he does not see a need to change standing orders.  Cllr Elenor stated that it is not a job for life and the position should be taken with the understanding that it is for a three year term.  Councillors were reminded that a vote had been taken at last month’s meeting. After much discussion and debate Cllr Elenor proposed that article 5f of the Standing Orders be amended to read “It is desirable that the Chairman’s role be a fixed three year term.”– seconded by Cllr Turpin.  All AGREED.  Action: Clerk 
2. External Grants.  It was decided that a formalised Grants procedure is not required and that each application should be taken on individual merit.  Cllr Turpin suggested that there is a specified Grants period and grants are not available throughout the year.  Cllr Goss considers that the parish council should be more flexible as some groups may not be able to start up if they were outside any given Grant period. 
3. Freedom of Information Policy.  A draft policy was forwarded to councillors by email on 4.10.16.  It was AGREED that the policy is adopted.  Proposed by Cllr Ford and Seconded by Cllr Jones.   Action: Clerk
96/16
BURGAGE RD PLAY AREA:
1. CCTV.  As discussed at the last meeting, the situation will be monitored until Christmas before deciding on whether to install CCTV in the area.  Meanwhile, the clerk will discuss options with P Bolton with regard to the CCTV systems being used in Minehead and Watchet.   Action: Clerk  
2. Annual Play Inspection Report.  The findings from the report were discussed.  Most risks were assessed as low or very low risk, with one exception (single point swing) which was assessed as moderate risk.  Cllrs Searle and Ford will take appropriate action to ensure safety considerations are maintained.  
Action: Cllrs Searle & Ford
97/16
MEETING REPORTS:
1. 16.9.16 Lengths-man
Cllr Searle advised that he was reassured by A Cockcroft that if anything pressing or untoward occurs, they will assist the parish council.  A meeting will be held in February after the outcome of the CIM application.  Cllr Searle asked if there was any way that EDF may change their minds.  They said not until after the CIM application had been decided.
3. 17.9.16 Somerset Association of Local Councils (SALC)

The meeting report has been circulated to all members. 
98/16
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

13.10.16 – Community Forum


19.10.16 – West Somerset Flood Group 

19.10.16 – Main Site Forum

20.10.16 – Transport Forum

28.10.16 – SSG 






Cllr Coles left the meeting at 2130

99/16
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Withdrawal of maintenance of BT Telephone Boxes

We have received an email from BT with notification that telephone boxes in Vicarage Rd, Burton and Stolford will be withdrawn and asking whether parish councils wished to adopt them.  It was AGREED to write to BT to keep telephone boxes as they are, as mobile reception is very poor and the boxes are essential in an emergency.  Action: Clerk
2. Withdrawal of no 14 Bus Service

Cllr Davies thanked Aly Prowse for her work campaigning against the withdrawal of the bus service.  He read an email from Mark Ford (Service Manager) addressed to councillors with an update of buses in West Somerset.  The email highlighted that the bus routes were not council-subsidised and regrets that they have not proved to be commercially viable.  SCC is unable to provide funding to continue the service.  While First Buses of Somerset have confirmed that services between Minehead and Bridgwater College at the start and end of day will be maintained; SCC will also ensure that services are provided for students living between Porlock and Minehead to travel to Bridgwater and Taunton colleges.  SCC are committed to maintain funding for the ATWest operated Slinky Demand Responsive bus service (which no longer services Stogursey) and will continue to support local voluntary car schemes with the help of concessionary fare funding.  The parish council will continue to contest their decision. 
3. Stogursey News / Oral History Project Laptop Computer.  With the impending departure of Lesley Flash who used her own laptop for Stogursey News and the Oral History Project (SOHP) a new laptop needed to be purchased. We hold the funds for SOHP so will have to raise a cheque for the purchase. It was AGREED that we would insure the laptop under our insurance policy.
4. West Somerset Advice Bureau (seeking donation).  It was decided that the parish council would not provide a donation at this time.  (0 votes for; 3 against; 1 abstention).

5. Somerset Community Justice Partnership (seeking donation)

It was decided that the parish council would not provide a donation at this time.  (0 votes for; 4 against).
6. Received/Sent (general): 
a) Notification of Temporary Road Closure Shurton Lane 26 Oct 16 (placed on notice boards)
b) National Grid – Hinkley Point C Connection project construction project due
c) Andy Coupe – Response to speeding issues in Burton and Shurton

d) Email to K Richards (WSC) – complaint about overflowing bins BRPA bins – he said he would deal with immediately.

e) SPC – letter of support to Williton Community Hospital League of Friends.  

f) Angela Summers (WSC) – email re funding opportunities for Youth Projects for voluntary youth groups in Somerset (circulated 28.9.16)

g) Notification of temporary road closure of Combwich Road 10.10.16 for 3 weeks (circulated 14.9.16 & placed on notice boards) 
h) Melinda Dunseith (Highways) – GIS mapping systems, ability to report a problem with highways and PRoW available online

i) Email of support to return the Skittles game to the Greyhound pub.    

j) Thank you letter re Lengths-man Scheme (to A Cockcroft, N Cann, D Greenslade, D Eccles) 

k) SCC – withdrawal of mobile library stop Ridgeway Lane Telephone Box.  

l) SCC – Press release – Road closure at Cannington as works nearing completion.

m) Nether Stowey Parish Council – letter to Rt Hon Chris Grayling MP re withdrawal of local bus service

n) Andy Coupe – Signage on new Cannington Bypass

o) FOSS – application for contribution to annual Community Fireworks event.  It was agreed to grant a one off donation of £250. We will also enquire whether FOSS would like us we purchase the fireworks for them re VAT implications. Action: Clerk
p) Ian Baikie email – fly tipping in Clayland Corner.  Cllr Searle has contacted Ian Baikie and informed him that he will contact WSC to investigate.  Action: Cllr Searle
q) Sarah Littler – proposed diversion to various footpaths.  Informing the parish council that she will keep us up to date with development when she has further information.  

r) Angela Summers (WSC) – additional funding (£22,000) for recreational use following affording housing element  delivery on site (Burgage Road)
100/16
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Water quality drainage pipes in brook by Churchyard.  The banks of the brook have not been cleared and we do not know what is being discharged into the brook.  We will write to the EA to test the water as the drainage pipes cannot be accessed.  Action: Clerk
2. Cllr Jones has planted 250 wild flowers in the grass verge funded by the Stolford community group. Cllr Searle has dug up last season’s bulbs from the planters which are available to parishioners to plant around the parish.  If parishioners would like bulbs, they should contact Cllr Searle to arrange collection.  
101/16
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

Cllr Searle advised that potholes in need of repair have been marked in Burgage Road, High Street and Stogursey Lane; however repairs have not been completed to date.  

102/16
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. Balances: Current A/C £11590; Deposit A/C £17307; Reserve A/C £17378
2. The following invoices were AGREED for payment 
a) A Prowse

£36.00

(500 Daffodil bulbs from J Parkes) 
b) A Prowse 

£13.40

(Ink Cartridges)

c) A Searle


145.00

(Expenses 1 Jul – 30 Sep 16)

d) A.Prowse

£515.37

(September salary inc. £54.65 (misc. expenses)
e) S.Foster


£185.00

(Grass cutting Churchyard 26.9.16) 
f) Play Inspection Co
£75.00

(BRPA annual inspection)
g) Grant Thornton

£360.00

(2016 Annual Return )

h) P Cross


£80.00

(Planters Burton & Shurton Oct 16)
i) M Maddison

£10.00

(Compost for planters 3.10.16)

j) Wessex Water

£68.64

(Allotments 8.3 – 22.9.16)
3. Income
WSC


£10500.00
(Precept 2016 – 2017 Sep)

Lady Gass 


£122.00

Contribution to bookmarkers – Queen’s 90th birthday
4. Government’s Proposals re Precept Capping Consultation 

We have received notification of the Government’s proposals to cap Precepts >£500k. SALC has recommended we raise an objection to these proposals as capping could eventually filter through to parish councils. It was AGREED to write a letter against the proposals.  Action: Clerk 

5. Budget Monitoring Statement and six monthly accounts to 30 Sep 16.
The statement and accounts were APPROVED and signed by Cllr Searle.


Cllr Goss left the meeting at 2210
103/16
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

1. Highways Act 1980 – Section 18.  Footpath diversions proceeding with Legal Orders. Formal notice received for distribution on notice boards. 
2. Cllr Elenor said councillors should be issued with a full copy of the parish map identifying the PRoW network. If possible, we should try to obtain the map from S.Littler so we could copy it.  Action: Clerk  
3. Cllr Jones reported problems still ongoing on Stolford Common with the padlocked gate at WL23/103 and is still receiving complaints. Cllr Jones is in contact with S.Littler and G.Martin, but progress is slow.  She will get in touch with G. Martin next week.  Action: Ongoing.
104/16
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. The Stogursey Arts Festival on 21 – 25 September was successful and very well supported.
2. The numbers for the Twinning group has remained steady.
105/16
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 8 November 2016 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.





The meeting ended at 10.25pm.
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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